
  

TOWN COUNCIL 
Committee to Review Zoning and Permitting Regulations 

Selectmen’s Conference Room 

  Thursday January 09, 2020 – 6:00pm 
 

 

Councilors: 

Councilor Paula K. Schnepp (Chair) 

Councilor Jennifer Cullum  

Councilor Gordon Starr 

Councilor Kristine Clark 

Councilor Britt Beedenbender 

 
MEETING MINUTES  

 
 

PRESENT: Councilor Paula K. Schnepp; Councilor Jennifer Cullum; Councilor Paul Hebert; Councilor 

Britt Beedenbender;  Councilor Gordon Starr; Councilor Kristine Clark; ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: 

Elizabeth Jenkins, Director,  Planning and Development; Paul Wackrow, Assistant Planner; Gloria 

McPherson, Planning and Development; Brian Florence, Building Commissioner 

  

Town Council Administrator opened the meeting at 6:00pm with Roll call; following Roll call 

the Administrator asked for nominations from the floor for Chair; a nomination for Councilor Paula 

Schnepp from Councilor Britt Beedenbender, this was seconded by Councilor Jennifer Cullum, seeing 

no further nominations, a vote was taken of the members present, it was unanimous in favor of 

Councilor Paula Schnepp as Chair of the Zoning and Permitting Regulations Committee. 

 

Public Comment: 

 

 John Crow, Osterville Village Association asked what the rush was in getting these regulations in 

place, have we gathered all the information from the resident and the Civic Associations, seems like we 

are rushing to get these regulations in place without any input from citizens, or at least a working group 

of some kind so input is given. He would like to know who is drafting the Short Term Regulations and 

are we solely relying on Elizabeth Jenkins, are any of the resident s going to have a say in these 

regulations as they are drafted. It looks like we are going to fast with no input or consideration of 

residents. 

 

Heather Hunt, Osterville, Barnstable Watch, brought a document over to the office for 6 of the 

Councilors to look at. She had stated that the others would be delivered by a resident of Centerville. She 

has asked that the Committee look at the document presented and she would be glad to answer any 

questions regarding the information in it. 

 

Committee Response to Public Comment: 

 

Chair of the Committee accepted the document for review of the members. President Hebert urged 

everyone to look at the information in the document, there was some information that was in there that 

he was not aware of, and so it is helpful and useful for us to look at it when we are crafting the Short 

Term Regulations. There is information in it that explains how other communities like ours is handling 

this issue, we certainly are not the only coastal town that deals in short term rentals, so there is a 



narrative on how other communities have handled this and seem to be managing it. This is not going to 

be easy, there are a lot of branched to this, but we will hopefully craft something that will work for 

everyone. 

 Councilor Beedenbender mentioned that the comment for rushing this process, it is because this 

is what we have heard from our residents, we need to get something in place, why are we moving so 

slow in the regulation process is what she hears from residents who have concerns about this. We hear 

you loud and clear, we understand the urgency, however we cannot be too hasty in developing the way 

forward because once it is crafted voted on and put into place if we do it to hastily it will not be a 

document that can be enforced or used by our Building Commissioner to enforce, so we are moving 

quickly, but not too quickly. The other comment made was who is crafting this document, we have very 

highly intelligent individuals that have for months looked at this and have gone to meetings, have held 

their own meetings and have taken into consideration the Civic Association feedback as well as survey 

results and resident input, we have employees here that do this every day in their job and do their job 

well, we have confidence in our staff and our departments to come up with a start of a document that can 

be used, it’s not to say it will be the final document for consideration , but it will be a start, we can look 

at what is presented to this Committee and go from there. 

 

 The following document was submitted by Heather Hunt of Osterville, Barnstable Watch 

 



 
 

 

 



 

 

 
 



 
 

 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



  

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 



Chair of Committee introduced Elizabeth Jenkins, Director of Planning and Development who sees this 

process as a two prong solution. Her staff has been working very hard to gather all the information that 

has been given and forwarded to her and her staff on Short Term Rentals. Ms. Jenkins feels that with all 

the information supplied so far that a rough draft of a document could be presented to this Committee by 

the next meeting in February. Her staff has been working very hard to come up with a document that will 

have some strength in enforcement added to it so that our Building Commissioner has something he can 

use when needed to enforce. Currently our Building Commissioner has nothing to say that you cannot 

rent your home in Barnstable. Our community for as long as she can remember has always been in the 

rental area, people want to come to the Cape and do not want to always stay in a hotel, some like to stay 

in a private home. Ms. Jenkins hopes to deliver a first draft of a document at the next meeting. 

 

Discussion regarding if the Short Term Rental process needs new members appointed or at- large 

members, at this time the Committee feels it is not need to add more members to the Committee. 

 

The following document was introduced from the Greater Hyannis Civic Association meeting held to discuss 

this topic with the members; the following is a transcript of comments from that meeting. 

Greater Hyannis Civic Association 

Meeting of January 7, 2020 

Short-term Rental Discussion Notes 

Larry – the issue started out with corporations renting, but we need to work it out for residents who want to 

rent their homes. 

Felicia – short term rentals change the neighborhood. In her neighborhood, people buy houses and never 

occupy them, use them for parking for the ferries. Could easily see them being converted to STRs. This is not 

legal because it’s a residential zone. If you’re renting for income, it’s a commercial use. No issue with long-term, 

year round renters. Issues with STRs: constant turnover, noise, the town has no appetite for enforcement. 

Suggestions: define the use as commercial; Town needs to budget for enforcement and assign resources. 

Tom Cambereri – lives in Centerville, property owner in Hyannis. Neighbor bought a big house, made 

improvements such as a pool, and now it’s almost a resort. Renting to only families has helped with noise 

problems. Has had well-behaved Short Term Renters  (STR) next door for 2 years with no problems; however, 

the property owner isn’t maintaining the property as well as they should. Suggestions: if renting, owner should 

provide contact information to neighbors; who do you call for enforcement? 

Deb Krau – the Town has not enforced Chapter 176 – Keeping of the Register, so if we can’t get that enforced, 

what additional can we ask for? 

Bob Woods – people aren’t registering their rentals. Neighbors complained and three rentals got registered 

because of it. Suggestion: would like abutters to be notified when properties are registered as rentals. 

There was general discussion regarding Communication, both having the contact information for the owners of 

STRs, and the issue of not knowing who to call within the Town.  

Peter Cross – neighbors own two adjacent houses, live in one and rent the other. Some houses are a constant 

nuisance. He has been advised to call the PD for noise or if something happens, but they don’t deal with zoning 



or other issues, so it’s difficult to figure out who to call. Suggestion: have a single call-in number that can get 

complaints to the appropriate department, not separate calls to zoning, PD, BOH, etc. 

Deb Krau – like the old Citizens Resource Line for problem properties – one number to call, and the person looks 

into the complaint and gets back to the caller within 24 hours. 

Laura – centralized record keeping, so we know where there are multiple complaints 

Jen Cullum – Mechanism to complain, be heard, and have the problem solved must be integral to the solution. 

Must still be a complaint-driven system? Mentioned Amherst example of geocoded information for each parcel 

and that the Town will have a new Communications Director. 

Laura – still need a Resource Line, maybe under the Communications Director. 

Irene – feels bad about calling the PD, doesn’t want to nag about people outside late at night making noise. 

Suggestion: need an increase in personnel to answer complaints and go to homes to investigate. 

Laura – define STRs as a business, then there is the expectation that they shouldn’t be operating in single-family 

residential neighborhoods. 

Priscilla Jones – from West Barnstable; converting houses to STRs changes the character of the neighborhood. A 

lot of cities and towns have banned them. 

Peter – this is not just a Hyannis issue, it’s town-wide. “Start enforcing what’s on the books.” 

Deb – we can let the Town Council know what we want, the key is that whatever it is, it has to be enforced. 

Jane – the real issue is app-based rentals as distinguished from renting through local realtors. People used to 

rent over the summer by the week or month, then do a winter rental to help out a local. 

Alan Feldman – would like to see STRs owner-occupied. 

Felicia – wants to maintain the character of neighborhoods. Agrees that owner-occupied renting out a bedroom 

is fine, but how do you make sure the owner is there? 

Laura – wants STRs eliminated from single-family residential neighborhoods, but the bigger issue is how do you 

convince the citizenry that whatever we come up with will be enforced. 

Deb – STR ads for events at rental houses is another issue. 

At this point in the meeting, there was general agreement that a one month minimum for a STR was acceptable. 

Using a principal residence for stays shorter than one month was also generally acceptable. 

Irene – suggested putting a cap on the total number of STRs with the goal of preserving the housing stock for 

working people in town. 

Deb – there should be a minimum stay so that STRs don’t compete with hotels, which are for 1, 2, and 3 night 

stays. However, a lot of people vacation for a week or two on the Cape. A 30 day minimum stay would preclude 

that. A lot of people can’t afford an entire month. We can accomplish the same with a 1 or 2 week minimum 

stay, that’s part of the challenge. 



Margot Pissicano – has been doing summer rentals since the 1990’s. there are definitely fewer calls now 

because of Airbnb. Suggestion: 1 week minimum stay 

Jane – main concern is preserving housing stock for year round residents. Banning STRs is not a good idea but 

suggests: capping the total number of STRs. 

At this point in the meeting, the group began to work through the original list of 4 questions posed to all Civic 

Associations, reaching near unanimity on most of the questions. Responses to the questions are in red: 

1. Are you at ease with that Short-Term Rental being owned the following different methods: 

a) Owner Occupied 

 Primary Residence but renting out rooms while owner is present  

Renting rooms for any amount of time, including 1 or 2 nights, is ok 
 

 Primary Residence but renting out entire dwelling while owner is away 

1 week minimum stay, with seasonal and geographic restrictions (ie, the time of year when STRs 
can operate, and locations within town); only Ralph continued to want to see a 30 day 
minimum stay 

 
b) 2nd Homeownership 

 Owner rents dwelling when they are not using the unit  

1 week minimum stay, with seasonal and geographic restrictions (ie, the time of year when STRs 
can operate, and locations within town); only Ralph continued to want to see a 30 day minimum 
stay; Peter – providing all other applicable regulations apply and are followed. 

 

c) Barnstable Resident 

 Owner who is Barnstable resident may own multiple dwellings  

1 week minimum stay, with seasonal and geographic restrictions (ie, the time of year when STRs 
can operate, and locations within town); only Ralph continued to want to see a 30 day minimum 
stay 
 

d) Investor Property (and how do you define Investors) 

 Do you consider Family Trust/LLC who rents an investor property? Why or why not? 

Investor is defined as a “non-resident” and would include second homeowners. Same restrictions as 

above, and additionally, the owner would be required to identify a local agent to respond to 

complaints 

For all of the above, owner and/or local agent contact information should be required to be given to all abutters 

and property owners within 300’ of the rental property. 

2. If a property were available for Short Term Rentals, as an abutter would you like to be notified? 

 
Yes (unanimous) – 300’ abutter and property owner notification 
 

3. If short term rentals were allowed, what is the maximum number of weeks/year a unit should be allowed to 

be rented?  

 

May-Sept, when we already know there will be no quiet enjoyment of our properties; 

12 weeks; 

Unlimited; 



Unlimited only if there is a cap on the total number of STRs in Town; 

Unlimited only if it does not include STRs in single-family residential neighborhoods; 

 

4. If short term rentals are allowed, what is the minimum length of stay that should be allowed? 

 

Ralph: 30 days 

Everyone else:  1 week, except no minimum when renting out a room when the owner is present. 

 

Additional discussion ensued. 

Laura – Suggestions:  limit on the number of units allowed for an individual operator (for LLCs, etc.. this would 

include multiple corporations under common control); limit the number of unrelated adults; inspections every 

year. 

Deb – Suggestion: single number for people to call, where issues are addressed and tracked; funds to cover the 

cost of monitoring and enforcing the program. 

Jake Dewey – suggestion: require an updated Title V inspection for a STR certificate 

There was unanimous agreement that there should be a Community Resource Line for residents to call 

regarding issues with STRs – one primary point of contact, tracking, and follow-up 

Deb and Laura asked people to show up at meetings and hearings because it makes a difference.  

Gordon Starr said he can’t speak for the whole Council, but he is still listening and taking in information. 

 

Chair of the Committee asked for a motion to adjourn, all members present voted in favor of 

adjournment. 

 

ADJOURN: 6:55pm   


